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Our heron is a very patient fisher, and one needs to be equally 

patient to photograph a successful catch.  
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Garden of Friendship Opening.  

The Garden of friendship was opened by Paddy on the 17th October. We are very 

grateful for support from The Wytham team who provided timber, and the Co -op 

Local Community Fund for financial help.  

Artist with his Wytham 

Badger Bench 
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Keith was presented with a certificate by Dave Mitchell, for 25 years service to   

Rushcliffe Borough Council at the same event.                                                 JY  

Co-op Local Community Fund           Great News Again!  

We have been successful with our application for funding our project to 
digitise tapes that were recorded when people were being interviewed 

about their memories of the area that is now Rushcliffe Country Park  

Our project is to create an audio/visual display recounting memories from 
Ruddington residents of the areaõs time as a bomb making factory. This  

will be available on a loop system 7 days per week in the foyer.  

If you are a member of the Coop can you please choose The Friends of 
Rushcliffe Country Park as the cause where you wish your 1% to go when 

shopping. 

£3,454 was raised in this way for our Garden of Friendship.         Jean  
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Hedging 

We have finished a length of H11 which forms a boundary to Asher lane both sides 

of the bottle bank. This has been difficult due to having large amounts of over-

grown field maple to cut out. After removing most of the maple we then had gaps 

to cover with the remaining shrubs. In order to do that we have had to lay many 

pleachers at a more shallow angle than is desirable. In spite of that, several visitors 

have complemented us on the work as we were finishing off.  
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On October 25th a team from the Environment Agency had a good day out of the 

office and trimmed our historical hedge  (H101)near Mill field which we laid a about 

three, or maybe more, years ago. It is looking very good.  
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Bees, Beekeepers and Honey  

The long hot summer of 2018 was good news for the Parkõs honey bees and the 
population of bees and beekeepers has increased. Fortunately, the former more 
dramatically than the latter! On the beekeeping front, we were very pleased to 
welcome Austin Shaw to the team. Like all of us, he has found bees to be incredibly 

fascinating.  

Our beekeeping year kicked off in the spring, when we were relieved and delighted 
to find our single colony had survived the winter. The lengthening days and warmer 
temperatures encouraged the queen to start laying and the brood nest began to 
expand nicely. Although it is perfectly possible to keep bees as a solo colony, we 
were aware any mishap could leave us beeless, so decided we should aim to increase 
our apiary to at least 4 colonies. As well as giving us a better chance to recover from 
any unplanned events, we figured more colonies means more honey! Having more 

than one colony also helps novice beekeepers (us) learn more quickly.  

With ôexpansionõ as our mantra, we accepted an unexpected offer to transport and 
re-house a colony of feral bees that had set up home in a hedgehog house in a 
garden in Spondon. Quite a challenge as it turned out, but it did give us the 
opportunity to see the architecturally beautiful arrangement of wild comb the bees 
had created inside a space intended for a hibernating hedgehog. We were also very 

pleased to discover the house had no other occupantéonly bees! 

After travelling with the bees over the Derbyshire/Nottinghamshire divide (no hard 
border or we might have been a while at passport control), we allowed our charges 
to settle in their new location overnight. The next day, we carefully dismantled the 
hedgehog house and removed each slab of natural comb. We used string to secure 
the combs in conventional frames, which we then slotted into a hive. Despite us 
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evicting them from their home and rearranging their furniture, the bees were 
remarkably good natured during the move. It took several weeks for the combs to 
become self-supporting and there were quite a few collapses during inspections. 
Honey comb not beekeepers! This was mainly due to the beesõ dislike of the string. 
They spent a lot of their time chewing through the offending material and dragging it 

out of the front door. Bees are fastidious cleaners!  

Amazingly, the Spondon bees had survived 2 winters without any human involvement, 
while housed in a hedgehog box on the ground. The genes from this colony we 

thought, would be a definite bonus for our apiary.  

We have also been very fortunate to have been given 2 nucleus colonies by a 
commercial beekeeper who has hives in Bunny. Dorothy, our charming chairperson 
and now enthusiastic beekeeper, established this beneficial link and it has been 
reassuring to have guidance available when we need it. The nucleus colonies 
expanded well during the summer and are now a good size. Not all bees have the 
same temperament however, and there is a marked difference in the behaviour of 
these colonies. One has standard traits but the other is super primed for defence! 
Nothing escapes the attention of those guard bees. Again good genes for survival, but 

forget your bee -suit at your peril.  

 

Janet Riffat  
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The Lake  

In its previous life Rushcliffe Country Park was an Ordnance depot. When the ownership of 

the land passed from the Ministry of Defence to the local authority 85 hectares of bare 

land either side of the railway was designated to be developed as a Country Park.  

A part of the plan included a large lake which would provide a focal point as well as 

enhancing the environment by providing a habitat for a wide range of wildlife and plants. 

Since the lake was excavated in 1990 it has amply fulfilled its function and now features in 

many beautiful pictures in the calendars and the Park Facebook site.  

When the lake was excavated the rubble from it and other demolition sites on the park 

was used to landscape other parts of the park. It is said that Fowemer Hill was raised 8 

metres. When the Park was opened in 1993 the lake covered 2 hectares and about 3 

metres at its deepest point. It had been lined with butyl sheeting imported from Germany 

at a cost of £100,000. When the liner was in place the lake was filled courtesy of Severn 

Trent Water in 1992. To enable the lake to be topped up, rainwater was collected in an 

underground reservoir before being pumped via a buried pipeline to an inlet behind the 

reed bed. The pump has not been in use for many years.  

Now the lake is refilled naturally by rain it does not need topping up although the level can 

drop significantly in a dry summer. This year (2018) during the hot spell the water level 

was about a metre or more lower meaning that the annual cutting back of the reeds was 

much easier.  

To take advantage of the new environment marginal and aquatic plants such as common 

reed (Phragmites australis), reed mace (Typha latifolia), soft rush (Juncus effuses), water 

mint (Mentha aquatic), yellow flag iris (Iris pseudacorus) southern marsh orchid 

(Dactylorhiza praetermissa) and submerged plants such as Elodea Canadensis were 

planted.  

When the plants were established fish were introduced. Carp, bream, and tench were 

added. The carp have thrived as young visitors enjoy watching them come to take the fish 

food they throw in to the water. The fish have thrived so well that periodically selective 

fish management for the health of the lake and fish population is carried out on behalf of 

the Park by A J Fisheries. The live fish are removed and sold to closed fishing waters, the 

money earned from this is used to maintain the lake environment.  
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Apart from the plants and fish, all the aquatic invertebrates and wildfowl have found their 

own way into the lake either by flying in or hitching a ride on the wildfowl.  

In 2000 a decision was made to fence the lake. The margin was becoming eroded by 

people, birds and wave action leaving the lake lining exposed and likely to get damaged. 

As well as fencing the lake areas of the bank were reinforced and wet areas behind the 

reed beds created. This has allowed the plants to grow giving shelter to birds, insects, 

amphibians and grass snakes as well as resulting in the beautiful display of yellow iris, 

monkey flower (Mimulus guttatus), purple loosestrife (Lythrum salicaria), orchids and 

many other flowers seen during the spring and summer. New species to the park have 

been discovered such as brookline (Verinica beccabunga) it grows on the lake edge. This 

area is ômownõ in the autumn after the plants have seeded. 

The reed beds are managed by cutting the back the reeds each autumn and opening rides 

through the beds creating nesting areas for birds such as reed warblers, reed buntings and 

our pair of swans, other water birds, and harvest mice.  

During the last three years we have been surveying ôdippingõ the lake margin and have 

identified over forty species of aquatic invertebrate, two of the most exciting finds were 

the water stick insect (Ranata linearis) and swan mussel (Anodonta cygnea) both  a first 

for the park. There is a healthy population of lesser water boatmen (Corixa sp.), back 

swimmers (Notonecta sp), a variety of water beetles and their nymphs, dragon fly and 

damsel fly nymphs, frog and toads. With the help of photographs and the portable 

microscope we are better able to identify the findings beyond a species level. The survey 

will continue.  

In 1997 a floating island made from recycled plastic was floated out by BTCV and anchored 

in place. Initially it had reeds and other plants on it to encourage birds to nest there, the 

plants did not survive but the island provides a safe sanctuary for the birds to rest and 

cormorants to dry their wings.  

Another favourite activity of our young visitors is to feed the 

ducks, moorhens, coots and other birds. This year our pair of 

swans had nine cygnets, all have been ringed. The lake is 

visited by seasonal birds currently there is a small flock of 

shovellers, and recent sighting of a water rail and little grebe. 

For more information about the Park wildlife, activities and 

photos visit the Friends of Rushcliffe Country Park Facebook 

site or www.friends -of-rcp.co.uk  

You do not have to join Facebook to be able to access the 

photos and information. If you would like to see the Pond and Lake survey data, contact 

the Rangers.  

Historical photos are from Bombs to Butterflies -  From Ruddington Depot to Rushcliffe 

Country Park. Photo of Ranata linearis by Rosemary. 

Rosemary and Andrew Dove 
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Johnõs Jottings 

During autumn and winter, birds tend to be the main source of wildlife interest. Yet 
it is a constantly changing situation. Some of our winter avian visitors will only 
arrive later in the winter, perhaps forced here by really severe weather. Some will 
stay for a brief time, and then move on to find food elsewhere. Others will stay 
here throughout the season. As winter progresses, some species will show signs of 
spring through plumage change or by starting to sing. Indeed, from late November 
onwards this year I have heard Song Thrush and Mistle Thrush singing occasionally in 
the Park and elsewhere in the area. Normally song is absent from about mid -
summer onwards, and most resident songbirds build up their song during late 

winter, but the two resident thrush species do seem to start early.  

If you have looked closely at the many Black -headed Gulls on the lake, you may 
have noticed one or two with darkened heads. The partial spring moult of adults of 
that species usually occurs between January and March, and replaces the mostly 
white head feathers with the black (or to be precise, dark brown) feathers of 

breeding plumage. However, a few birds start the moult earlier.  

 

As usual, among the Black-headed Gulls there have 
been the occasional Common Gull (slightly larger) 
and Lesser Black-backed Gull (larger still, with a 
darkish grey mantle). Also the resident Mallards have been joined at times by 
winter visiting ducks, such as Northern Shoveler ð I counted 8 of these on 12 th 
December. A pair of Egyptian Geese arrived at the beginning of October and stayed 
a while. After they left a single one appeared and is still there at the time of 
writing. They are usually to be found in the vicinity of the bird feeders! There have 
been a couple of sightings of Little Egret, and a Tawny Owl has been heard calling. 
Other sightings have included Water Rail (not quite so shy in winter months), Red 

Fox and Badger. 

 

One of eight Northern Shovelers 

Egyptian Goose 


